
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY SEPTEMBER 11, 2012 
The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 
following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.    
 
Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the September 4, 2012 & 
September 6, 2012 meeting(s) were presented to the Board.  Larry J. Silcox made the motion to waive the 
reading of the minutes of the September 4, 2012 & September 6, 2012 meeting(s) and approve as 
presented.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion. Voting was as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
12-243 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 
AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 
 
Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  
 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 
Schedule C 12-35 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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12-244 
 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING OF A REQUEST FOR PAYMENT ON LETTER OF 
CREDIT AND STATUS OF FUNDS REPORT (FORM DS5) FOR HURON COUNTY 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (B-F-11-1BJ-1) SUBMITTED TO THE 
BOARD SEPTEMBER 11, 2012 
 
 Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS,  a request for payment and status of funds report has been prepared and submitted to the 
Board of Huron County Commissioners as attached herein by WSOS CAC, Inc. & Huron County 
Development Council for the Board’s certification; and 
 

WHEREAS the Board has reviewed the request for payment and status of funds report; now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the request for 
payment and status of funds report as attached herein and certifies that the data reported is correct and that 
the amount of the Request for Payment is not in excess of current needs; and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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12-245 
 

IN THE MATTER OF APPROVING OF THE B-F-10-1BJ-1 FINAL PERFORMANCE REPORT 
 
Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, the B-F-10-1BJ-1 Final Performance Report for the period covered September 1, 2010 
through August 31, 2012 has been prepared and submitted to the Board of Huron County Commissioners 
for their approval; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of Huron County Commissioners has reviewed the B-F-10-1BJ-1 Final 
Performance Report for the period of September 1, 2010 through August 31, 2012 and has found that to 
the best of their knowledge the data in the report as attached herein has been verified to be true and correct 
as of the date of this report; now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners hereby approves of the  
B-F-10-1BJ-1 Final Performance Report; and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the B-F-10-1BJ-1 Final Performance Report be made a part of this resolution 
hereof the same as if fully written herein; and further 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 

• Report on file. 
 
Resolution 12:246 not brought to the table at this time and will be renumbered at a later date. 
Mr. Sokol, President Airport Authority Board presented parcel four – Airport South Farm.  The Board held 
resolution 12-246 so this parcel could be added to the bid specifications. Mr. Bauer asked how this parcel 
could be accessed.  Mr. Sokol stated that they could go across the runway or go around the west end of the 
runway.  Mr. Silcox asked if the airport board had voted on the farming of this property.  Mr. Sokol stated 
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that well over a year ago the Airport Board voted on this because they wanted to add the 7.6 acres and we 
have discussed this addition and stated that he has it on the agenda for today’s meeting and it will be put 
up for a formal vote at that time.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would suggest that we hold this resolution until 
our next meeting after this vote on this piece of property.  Mr. Bauer informed Mr. Sokol that he needed to 
be careful just meeting with one proposed bidder and not the rest.  Mr. Sokol asked what he would suggest 
that he do, Mr. Bauer stated that he needs to get the list of bidders that bid the last time it was let and call 
all of them.  Mr. Sokol stated that he feels that a culvert needs to be installed for access to the 7.6 acres 
being bid which is also on the Airport Authority meeting agenda.   Further discussion was had in regards to 
the installation of a culvert along with a discussion about whether or not the parcel four is airport property 
or county property.  

 
Parcel Four – Airport South Farm 

The Huron County Commissioners seek to lease out approximately 14 acres of land 
(approximately 12 acres tillable) in the southern most section of the Huron County Airport 
Property. The dimensions of this parcel of airport land are 289 feet wide (north/south) and 2138 
feet (east/west). It is bounded on the east by the property of Speculative Ventures, LLC; on the 
south by parcels owned by R. M. Linder, Trustee, J.B. Miner, and R. M. Linder; and on the west 
by property owned by H. and C. A. Mc Creary, Trustee. The property will be delineated by 
appropriate survey markers and survey stakes. A map of the property is available for inspection. 
 

Administrator/Clerk’s Report 
 
Cheryl Nolan, Administrator/Clerk presented an invoice from the village of Plymouth requesting the 
release of $11,000.00 of their permission tax funds for work on a permissive tax roadway and letter of 
recommendation from the Huron County Engineer to release such funds. 
 

Larry J. Silcox moved to release permissive tax dollars in the amount of $11,000.00 for a resurfacing 
project for the Village of Plymouth.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon, the 
vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 

At 9-30 a.m. Public Comment 
 
Fred Eldred stated that he felt that the Airport Authority Board had been severely chastised for not doing 
their job and one commissioner was going to talk to the city of Norwalk about releasing or selling the 2 or 
4 acres that the city presently owns.  Mr. Eldred asked if anyone had contacted the city to see if they 
would.  Mr. Bauer stated that he did not make that statement but the city has granted access to the airport 
to maintain those2 acres and that is all we are going to do at this time.   

 
IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 
Vickie Ziemba/Commissioners/sick/2:45 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. September 12, 2012. 

Gary Ousley/Dog Warden/vacation/8:00 a.m. – August 30, 2012 - 4:30 a.m. August 31, 2012. 

Jeff Deeble/Buildings & Grounds/personal time/12:30 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. September 5, 2012. 

Darwin Pesnell/Buildings & Grounds/sick/2:00 p.m. – 4:30 p.m. September 24, 2012/sick/3:00 p.m. – 
4:30 p.m. September 20, 2012. 

 
OTHER BUSINESS 
Larry Silcox discussed the various topics tape one being an email received in regards to the open carry of 
firearms at the fairgrounds.  Cheryl Nolan stated that she had forwarded that same email to Daivia Kasper, 
Assistant Prosecutor for further review and discussion.  Mr. Silcox also stated that he had read the Board 
of Elections meeting minutes and the director had been asked if all the work was finished on the opening 
up of the Board of Elections area and she had stated that everything was finished except a few minor tasks. 
 They also wanted to know if anything is being done in regards to looking at the storage area on the third 
floor for their records.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would like to bring that again to the attention of Pete 
Welch because we need to change the place where those records are stored.  Mr. Bauer stated that he had 
walked the area with Sharon Locke, and she stated that everything was finished.  The board agreed that 
they felt that it was completed as well.  Mr. Bauer stated that his understanding was that this part of the 
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project would be finished then they would have their election and then we would move to stage two.  Mr. 
Silcox stated but in the main time if our buildings and grounds people are not busy and they have some 
free time he would like for them to go ahead and keep this on track to get this where it needs to be down 
the road.  Mr. Bauer stated to Mr. Sokol that he appreciates his willingness to come in and sit down and 
talk the airport issues reasonably.  Mr. Sokol stated that they obviously understand that he has a great 
passion for the airport otherwise he would not have spent the time or money out of his own pocket to do 
what he has down for the last three and a half years and stated that there is no up side in this for him.  
Further stated that he does not fly that much and is getting to the age where he probably won’t be able to 
pass his medical in a few years, but it is a personal belief that if you want a thriving community you have 
to have tools and airports are one of those tools and once it is gown it is impossible to get it back.  Further 
stated that he would rather put his money into an asset that is owned by the people of the county and is 
appreciative and will communicate this with the Airport Board of the tree removal, which is a positive step 
forward.  Mr. Silcox stated that he also appreciates these comments also and he has never had a problem 
with the board’s decisions but personally feels that the board could have done more than what they have.  
The issue comes down to in very difficult economic times it was brought to our attention that this county in 
the last several years has lost several million dollars that the state has taken away from us.  Unfortunately 
whether we like it or not we have to continue to make tough decisions where our budget is concerned and 
not everyone is going to be happy with those decisions which is understood but what we have to look out 
for is the general welfare of this whole county and certainly would like to think that the decisions that this 
board has made has been in the best interest of the whole county and as we move forward it is to look at 
long term effect.  Mr. Silcox stated that he would not expect anything different from those people that love 
aviation like yourself to support it whole heartedly and if you didn’t I would ask you why are you in it.  
Mr. Silcox stated we will continue to work together and we will probably not always be in agreement in 
some of our decisions but that doesn’t mean we can’t get along and further stated that he resents the fact 
that people are out there saying that we don’t get along.  We have differences of opinions but this tree 
project shows that we can work together.   
 
Gary Bauer stated that he had spoken with Mike Bick in regards to the South Norwalk Road Park project 
and it is now in Mr. Bick’s hands. Mr. Bick is going to go out and walk the project and will get back to 
Mr. Bauer next week.  Mr. Bauer stated that he left messages for Norb Smith and hasn’t had an answer.  
Mr. Bauer also stated that he had a conversation with Bill Kunkle, Historical Design and he told him to do 
the roof at this time then look at the point and tuck and then the rest of the project.  Mr. Silcox stated that 
he feels we need to do all the outside work to preserve the building if we indeed are going to keep the 
building.  The board agreed that they are together on bidding the roof at this time. Invitations were 
reviewed and discussed.   
Joe Hintz reported on the Gerken Center cleaning of the vents.  Mr. Bauer reported on a conversation that 
he had with Dr. Dee in regards to the Gerken Center and Christie Lane.   
 

At 10:00 a.m.   Pete Welch, Maintenance Supervisor came before the board presented his maintenance 
report as follows: 

 
FACILITY REPORT 

Ad Bldg 

• The boiler and water heater arrived last week.  Tim will start removing the existing boiler this 

week and start the installation. 

• Met with Tim from Dan Fredrick’s office yesterday to finalize bid specs drawings. 

• Tim says the cooling tower (chiller) needs replaced some.  The baffles are decayed (brittle) which 

clogs the system and storage tank leaks.  At this time, it is beyond repair. 

 
Office Building 

• We have been having reoccurring problems with the alarm system.   Beck says it’s a secondary 

phone line, Ohio telecom has tested the line and says it’s fine.  Called Beck this Monday, they’re 

assessing the problem again.  The alarm message says its room 309, which has an original 

detector.  Cost to replace approx. $200. 

• Currently, the boiler values (temp. control values) on the 3rd and 4th Floor are leaking and need 

replaced.  Also, Tim wants to install a valve for the 5th Floor to have “better” control of the heat.  

Tim getting quotes for the valves. 

• Dan Fredrick is finalizing bid specs for the fifth floor and windows. 
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Courthouse 

• Verdin Company (Todd) looked at bell two weeks ago.  Apparently the striker cracked and needs 

replaced.  Also, we have problem with “pigeon fecal matter” building up on the bell.  We are 

investigating preventative measures to prevent this from happening. 

• Juvenile Probate north wall has been scraped sealed, and painted. 

 
Shady Lane 

• Transit roof needs replacing.  We called three contractors for quotes (J&E, Wiegel, and Yoder). 

o J&E    $14,215 

o Wiegel    $9,600 

• The current count on woodchucks is 40. 

• Dan Fredrick is working on the handicap ramp bid specs. 

• Waiting for the engineer’s office to remove or trim the tree in the back. 

• The power feed to the facility “still” need replaced.   Midwest Electric quoted the project two years 

ago.  

• Are we replacing the Veteran’s carport?  Insurance $$$$$? 

• Sprayed for weeds last week. 

• Pothole issues again.  The drive needs replaced.  The potholes have been repaired continuously for 

several years. 

JFS 

• Sidewalk issues still exist. 

• The roof is leaking in the front and back.  We have chalked the front numerous times.  Jeff will be 

trying to re-chalk both the front and back again. 

• The two little boilers are currently working; the third (bigger) is not.  It takes the two smaller 

boilers to heat the building or the bigger boiler to heat the building.  Replacement cost is approx. 

$15,000 to $17,000. 

 
Jail 

• The chiller’s compressor needs replaced.  McQuay is preparing a quote to replace. 

• The chiller’s water pump (located inside the mech. Room) is also leaking.  Moto Electric is 

looking for a seal kit for it est. ($900).  A new pump is est. at $3500 to $4500. 

• HJ Schodorf has completed fixing the hot water pipe in booking, re-piping the hot water tank and 

installed the expansion tank.  We still have to remove the old expansion tank. 

• The original PA system has been having issues.  Ray Karus says the system needs to be replaced.  

Mitch believes he is submitting a quote. 

• The sally door has been repaired and is in working order. 

 
Gerken Center 

• The sidewalk has been repaired.  Are we removing the tree? 

• Water stained ceiling tile have been painted and installed. 

• Joe and Tim cleaned the duct work last night. 

 

 
SWMD 

 
Flow Control Enforcement 

• Sixty-five loads of exempt waste left the District during the month of July. 

• Fultz and Son 

• Flow control enforcement letter to all commercialized hauler will be issued. 

• Initiate surveillance  

 
SWMD and City of Norwalk Waste Study 
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• Five companies responded to the RFQ 

• In the process of reviewing 

 
Discussion was had in regards to the window projects.  Mr. Silcox asked Mr. Welch if he had a quote for 
the Judge Conway’s window.  Mr. Silcox further asked Mr. Welch to speak with the judge in regards to 
these windows as the judge has complained about the etching on the windows.  Mr. Welch stated that he 
would call the judge in this regard.  Mr. Welch further discussed the bell problem and stated that Verdin 
had come up and looked at it and found that the striker was cracked.   
 
 Mr. Welch also discussed the flow control enforcement at the SWMD and discussed Top of the Line, 
Sonic and Cyclone taking their waste to Erie County.  Mr. Welch stated that he had called Erie County and 
how they handle flow control on exempt waste.  The flow control only addresses solid waste which has to 
stay within our district.  The question for Erie County is how they know if it is exempt waste or solid 
waste.  Exempt waste is in terms of construction debris.   Mr. Welch further explained how you figure out 
what waste is what and how it is found out.  Mr. Welch stated that he would like to recommend that they 
sit down with an Erie County Commissioner and Jack Meyers and ask them to police this closer. Mr. Bauer 
stated that he would call Commissioner Bill Monaghan. Mr. Welch stated that he has spoken with Top of 
the Line dumpster and she thought she needed to abide by her agreement with Erie County.  Mr. Welch 
also discussed Foltz and Son and what is happening there.  Mr. Welch stated that they are going to start 
monitoring Foltz and Son at this time.    Mr. Welch also explained that he has the RFQ for the solid waste 
district study and stated that he has reviewed them and has a good feeling as to what he wants to do with 
them and asked the board if they wanted to review them as well.  Mr. Welch stated that his thinking is that 
if the board comes up with two proposals and ask them for cost between the two of them.   
 

Assistant Prosecutor’s Report 
 
Daivia Kasper stated that she has taken a look through the farm leases and stated that she has most of them 
revised and will send them to Cheryl Nolan by this afternoon.  Mr. Bauer stated that Dennis Sokol, Airport 
Authority Board was in this morning and requested that we back off letting the bids for the farm leases and 
take a look at the 12 areas and including that in the bids and stated that the board agreed to do so.  Ms. 
Kasper explained the terms of the leases as well. Ms. Kasper also discussed the email received from Cheryl 
Nolan in regards to conceal carry at the fairgrounds.  Ms. Kasper stated that there is a typo in the reference 
to the ORC section and further explained the conceal carry law and stated that you can not carry a 
concealed weapon in any of the buildings on the fairgrounds and it seems that instead of just posting this 
on the buildings it was decided to put this at the entrance gate so if they have a concealed weapon on them 
they can take it back to the car if they plan to enter any of the buildings.  The legislature clearly states that 
we can not prohibit conceal carry from the fairgrounds but that we can only prohibit it from being in the 
buildings.  The website and fair book should be revised to state the correct ORC section and instead of 
saying on the premises it should say into the buildings. On another topic Ms. Kasper presented an update 
on the Wagner lawsuit and stated that Wagner had filed his appellate  brief and now the commissioners’ 
brief is due and Ms. Kasper has asked for additional time because it was filed the first day of her vacation 
and is looking to get this finished by October 10, 2012.  Mr. Bauer explained to Ms. Kasper that the board 
is moving ahead with the land transfer between the Park District, for South Norwalk Road Park and Mike 
Bick landowner next door to the park and stated they are doing this on Ms. Kasper’s recommendation that 
they are looking for an equal land transfer and whatever the line comes out no one will be benefitting by 
having more land than they had prior and the park board has agreed to share in the cost of the fence.  It is 
in the property owners hands now to agree or disagree.    
 

At 10:56 a.m. the board recessed. 
 

At 11:10 a.m.  Mr. Bauer stated that we are now going to be reviewing the five year plan and updating 
that and seeing what we can do about moving the county ahead. 
 
Mr. Silcox stated that we need to go back to the plan that we had which hasn’t been updated recently and 
Mr. Silcox stated that he has the last facility report that Mr. Welch presented and stated that he would like 
to have Mr. Welch in this session because we have our tickler list, the last facility report and the facility 
report presented today.  Mr. Silcox stated that some of the items on this list have been completed.  Items on 
the tickler list were reviewed first and Mr. Silcox asked Ms. Kasper where we are at with the sandpit 
easement.  Ms. Kasper stated that the status of that is we were preparing an extension and the extension 
states that the original easement was recorded but it was not recorded.  Now we will need to execute a new 
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easement and record it before approving the extension.  It was felt that Harry Schmidt president of the 
airport at the time the easement was passed had taken the original but did not record it and Mr. Schmidt 
has since passed away.  Mr. Silcox asked about the payment out of the FOJ fund to the general fund and 
further asked Ms. Kasper to mention this to Russ Leffler, Prosecutor.  Mr. Silcox stated that the permissive 
tax for North Fairfield had been completed and discussed the Community Correction Board appointments 
which still need to be completed.  Mr. Welch stated that another member needs to be appointed to the 
SWD board also.    
 
Mr. Bauer stated that the board would like to discuss the five year plan as it was in place a few years ago 
along with the last two facilities reports that he had presented to the board.  Mr. Bauer stated that many of 
the projects have been completed.  The board further reviewed other projects that are on Mr. Welch’s 
facilities renovation list. 
 

Administration Building 
 

1) The front entrance needs to be replaced, this has been fixed. 
2) Meeting room “A” roof needs to be resurfaced as it leaks; Mr. Welch stated that it still leaks. 
3) The furnace is in the process of being replaced. 
4) Outdated cooling system, Mr. Welch stated that it is still out dated. 
5) Old light fixtures still needs to be done 
6) Need fire/smoke alarm system, Mr. Welch stated that he had received a call from the Norwalk Fire 

Department yesterday in this regard and they have concerns about the courthouse as there are no 
audio or visual alarms on the different floor and they were hoping that the county would install 
something.  Mr. Welch stated that the administration building had been priced out for an alarm 
system and it was around $14,000 but that was about three years ago.   

7) East parking lot needs replaced which has not been done to lack of funds. 
8) Footer drain along east side of building has been completed. 
9) Old water lines leaking still not completed. 
10) Windows – specification are being prepared. 
11) Electrical overloaded boxes nothing done yet.   

 
Huron County Transfer Station 
 

1) Garage/shop settling on southeast corner still settling but will work on that this coming summer. 
2) Scale surface needs replaced, has been taken care of. 
3) Overhead door at transfer station need replaced, Mr. Welch stated that he is not going to replace it. 
4) Transfer Station floor is completed 
5) Asphalt lot needs to be resealed and has not been done. 
6) The drop off box area is completed and are rebuilding the sed pond as well. 
 

Old Jail 
1) Chimney need to be removed, this has been taken care of. 
2) Existing roof leaks; needs replaced part of the bond project and is being worked on. 
3) Windows – several windows are broken, this has been taken care of. 

 

Courthouse 
1) Interior drains (sanitary lines) need to be replaced has not been done yet. 
2) Water lines need replaced, has not been done yet 
3) Parking lot needs resurfacing, has not been done yet 
4) Drinking fountains need to be installed and/or replaced some have been replaced. 
5) Small courthouse’s AC needs updating  
6) Common Pleas Court – Judge’s windows are being reviewed at this time for replacement. 
7) Bathroom need updating, this has been completed 
8) Clock Tower, this has been completed. 
9) First floor main lobby floor tile need replaced, discussion was had at this time in regards to the 

courthouse floor and what needs to be done in this regard.  
 

Office Building 
1) Remodel of the fifth floor, Mr. Welch stated that we are working on this.  Mr. Bauer stated that you 

can see these projects that we are doing with the Recovery Zone Bond are projects that have long been 
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planned.  Mr. Silcox stated that they have been on our five year plan for years.   

2) No AC on the fifth floor is part of the bond projects 
3) Repair the roof over back entrance, Mr. Welch explained that this is the drive through overhang.  

There has been talk of removing this and that is why he has not kept this on his facility report.  Mr. 
Silcox stated that the feeling on this whole area is that it should be taken off and that the dividers in 
the parking lot should be taken out so that we can provide more parking.  It was put in so there would 
be a drive through there and the only time we use the drive through is during real estate tax collection. 
Mr. Bauer stated that he knows that Kathleen Schaffer, Treasurer, and Roland Tkach, Auditor would 
like the first piece left as a lot of people like to drive under to pay their taxes.  Mr. Silcox stated that 
he understood that but the two lanes are wasted space and are not being used, plus all of the plants 
that are in there needs to be looked at and we need to provide more temporary parking for citizens that 
use the courthouse and the office building. 

Discussion was had on setting back funds to take care of the items on the five year plan, Mr. Silcox stated 
that we need to start doing so and further stated that as he has said in the past when we cut back hours 
basically the work got done and that was a 10% cut so do we need to take 10% out of everyone’s budget 
and put it in to some of these facilities instead of continuing to do the band aid fixes.  Mr. Silcox stated 
that what he would really like for Mr. Welch to do is take the list that was presented today needs to be 
prioritized.  Mr. Silcox stated that the board needs an updated list priority wise on each building and what 
is the priority in each building and then prioritize with building maintenance staff what building needs to 
be completed first.  Mr. Silcox stated that the board would then take a look at that as they update their five 
year plan.  Further discussion was had and Mr. Silcox stated that there is some money in permanent 
improvements and that is why he is asking them to prioritize what needs to be done and maybe some of 
these projects could be completed by the end of December.  Mr. Silcox stated that we have been working 
on this all along and we would have a lot more of it completed but unfortunately the economy took a 
down turn and the funds were not available which is out of our hands.  Mr. Silcox stated that the board is 
going to have to finalize the updated five year plan and then ask Mr. Welch to put some projections on as 
to cost and then at budget time they will review what they want to do and see if it is feasible. Once again 
we will have to temper that with available resources.  There has been a plan for many years and every year 
we try to update it and this is a good time of year to do this as we are going to start looking at next year’s 
budget.  The years that we have had budget wise and the auditor comes in and tells us that between local 
government, for county, townships and schools this county has lost seven million dollars in the last two 
years and he just gave a projection again and received the word from the state that we have already 
received a 46% cut in local government funds and next year was a 23% more that they are going to cut.   

The board reviewed the facilities renovation list and reviewed what has been taken care of and what needs 
to be done.  Mr. Silcox asked Mr. Welch to do a list and prioritize it and ask the maintenance staff their 
ideas as to what needs to be done.  Mr. Welch will give an updated list of projects as he discusses with the 
maintenance staff.   
 
The board returned to the list for the office building. 
4) Update AC units on 2nd floor which is part of the project in progress, windows on second floor is also 

part of the project, brick tuck point on third needs to be done yet,  
5) Front windows on Treasurers Office and 22 East Main Street need to be kept on list of projects to be 

done.  
 

Shady Lane 
1) New roof on storage barn has been completed. 
2) Paint on Veterans barn roof, has not been done 
3) Old furnaces have not been replaced  
4) Update all light fixtures have not been done yet either 
5) Black top has been discussed but not completed yet. 
6) Kitchen floor in Aging needs to be replaced and has not been done yet. 
7) Twenty year roof needs to be replaced and has not been done yet, but some of it has and Mr. Welch 

has received a cost for the remaining part. 
8) Replace all windows, has not been done 
9) Paint or vinyl side Veterans back entrance, not done yet 
10) New building signs have not been done 
11) Back wall repair at the Veterans barn, not been done 
12) Wood chuck is a constant issue and is being work on 
13) Snake underground drains has been completed. 
14) Update fire/smoke detection alarm system (including Sarah House) has not been done. 
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15) New service box and breaks at Dog Warden, has been completed 
16) Shale roof needs replaced on Sarah’s House has not been done 
17) Window and carpet replace at Sarah’s House has not been done 
 

Gerken Center 
1) Parking lot has not been done 
2) Repaint the duct work has not been done 
3) Replace exterior doors, one has been replaced and the rest are ok. 
4) Replace ceiling tiles, they have been taken down and cleaned but not replaced. 

 

Department of Job and Family Services 
1) Replace sidewalks – leaking roof are being taken care of 
2) Replace carpet is not high on priority list once it was cleaned. 
3) Heating and air issues will be on going. 

 

At 11:48 a.m.  the board recessed 
 

At 11:59 a.m.  regular session resumed  
Gary Bauer returned to the commissioners’ meeting after leaving to attend a meeting with Daivia Kasper, 
Assistant Prosecutor, and Cary Brickner, Soil and Water Conservation District in regards to the Megginson 
Creek and Coder-Wechter Ditch projects. 
 
Mr. Silcox brought Mr. Bauer up to date as to what had been discussed in his absence in regards to the five 
year plan. 
 
Discussion was had on a couple of item on the tickler list from 2009 that have not been completed yet.  
One being the Hettel Road transfer of land to the property owners due to the bridge project; and the 
Halfway Road ditch maintenance project.  Mr. Bauer stated that he had discussed this with Cary Brickner 
which is not completed but however Mr. Brickner did get Dan Martin, who is the non retired head of the 
Lorain Metro Parks to agree to let it be mowed and it has been mowed and this was the main concern of 
the property owners out there as they wanted that mowed before it got out of control.  This happened last 
week.  This does not take it off the list yet as they need to work on maintenance plan for this ditch.  Mr. 
Brickner thinks at this point and since Lorain Metro Parks have given the right to mow it and then there is 
a thirty inch tile on Halfway Road along the road to get the water out of this ditch and move it down 
through the farmers’ fields.  If we have the 30 inch culvert under this piece of land the old railroad which 
the park district now owns then Mr. Brickner does not think we will have to go through the whole process 
of ditch maintenance.  Mr. Bauer reported on the joint ditch project with Crawford County, Coder- 
Wechter, the Crawford County Auditor wanted the final paperwork so that they could make the 
assessments on the taxes and wanted by September 1, 2012.  Because the project was delayed for several 
reasons as of today the contractor has completed his requirements however there is a $260.00 fee to EPA 
that will need to be put on the bill and Mr. Brickner was advised to do this.  Mr. Bauer also talked about 
reseeding that will need to be down which is another cost that will need to be put on the bill.  Also 
discussed was Soil and Water’s five percent and then there was another $3,000.00 that wasn’t spent and 
Mr. Brickner would like to keep that in the ditch maintenance fund rather than send it back.  Ms. Kasper is 
doubling checking to make sure that this is not a problem and we may have to have a joint board ditch 
meeting to approve this.  The next piece of this would definitely take a joint ditch meeting as Soil and 
Water would like another $1,000 based on the expenses that they have had.   
 
The Megginsen Ditch project is the one where Don Ruffing sent the paperwork to the Seneca County Soil 
and Water District to give to the Seneca County Auditor and this was not completed.  Mr. Bauer stated that 
as far as he is concerned this is not Huron County’s problem and further stated that he would not vote for 
taking money out of the Huron County general fund for this.  Daivia Kasper is checking out a couple of 
options and will get back to the board.   
 

At 12:13 p.m.   Larry Silcox moved to adjourn.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 
adjourned.  
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IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 
 
The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 
required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 
represent the official action of the Board. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 
 
The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 
by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on September 11, 2012.                
 

IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 12:13 p.m.    
 
 

Signatures on File 
 


